UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

29 April 2002

(2.15 pm to 3.30 pm)

MINUTES

Present:
Mr Melville-Ross (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Lewis), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Richmond, Professor Sherer), Professor Busfield, Ms Colston, Professor Downton, Dr Elston, Mr Glossop, Mrs Gould, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Professor Lahiri, Professor Lubbock, Sir Robin Mountfield, Mr Owen, Mr Rainbird, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Tsang, Ms Wright, the President of the Students' Union (Ms Nwachukwu) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Ms O’Sullivan).

By invitation:
Mr Hewlett and Mr Sansom.

In attendance:
The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Director of Estate Management, the Director of Information Systems, the Public Relations Officer and the Council and Court Officer.

SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS

CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 95/02

On behalf of Council, the Chair welcomed Tony Elston as a new lay member.

 96/02

The Chair reported that Erika Clarke, a lay member, had resigned with effect from 31 July 2002.

 97/02

The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Miss Clarke, Mr Hughes, Lord Newton, Ms Manning-Press and Professor Scott. 

STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 98/02

At the request of the Chair, the following item was starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:

 Item 14: Call for Nominations

 99/02

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 100/02

The Minutes of the meeting held on 21 January 2002 were signed as a correct record, subject to the following amendment:

C.M.37/02: Establishment of Department of Health and Human Sciences

 101/02

Line 2 – “Institute for Health and Social Sciences” to read “Health and Social Services Institute”

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

South East Essex College (C.M.6/02)

The Registrar and Secretary reported on recent developments at the College:

 102/02

i)
the Joint Venture Agreement had been signed with effect from 1 February 2002;

 103/02

ii)
a new development partner had been found for the new Collage building and it was hoped to start work on the site in August/September 2002, thereby enabling the HEFCE grant to be drawn down.  It was expected that the building would be finished by September 2004;

 104/02

iii)
the Partnership had been officially launched on 22 April 2002 by Margaret Hodge, the Minister for Lifelong Learning and Higher Education;

 105/02

iv)
the College Principal, Mr Tony Pitcher, had announced his retirement in the late summer; the process of finding a successor had already started;

 106/02

v)
the bid to the HEFCE for funds for a New Technology Institute in Southend had been approved and the final sum would be announced at the beginning of May.

 107/02

The Chair also reported that it had been agreed that there would be cross-representation between the University Council and the College Corporation; the Corporation would shortly nominate one of its members to be an observer on the Council.

University Quays Financing (C.M.49/02)
 108/02

Council received paper C/02/21 and noted receipt of the formal borrowing consent from the HEFCE.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT

Student Applications and Admissions

 109/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported on applications and admissions for 2002/03.  With respect to Home/EU students, undergraduate level applications were 1.4 per cent down on 2001/02.  There had been no change in Home applications but a 10 per cent decline in EU applications; both figures were exactly in line with national trends. The decline in EU numbers reflected the rapid collapse of the Greek market, which had led to significant declines in applications to the Departments of Computer Science, Accounting, Finance and Management and Economics, which could probably be made up by increasing admissions from the UK and overseas. However, falls in applications to Art History and Literature would be much more difficult to deal with; the case of Mathematics would be dealt with later in the Agenda. 

 110/02

Firm acceptances were 7 per cent down on 2001/02 but like-for-like comparisons were affected by the delays in the UCAS processing cycle as a result of the later deadline for applications for 2002/03 and the real decline in firm acceptances was almost certainly less. Nonetheless the University was forecasting that the number of new entrants from the UK and the EU would be the same or slightly down on 2001/02, and thus well short of the target set. It was possible that admissions would be affected by the current Government review of student funding as students deferred entry to 2003/04 in the hope of a change in the funding arrangements.

 111/02

At postgraduate level offers of places to Home/EU applicants were running 10 per cent below 2001/02, thus extending the long trend in this direction. It reflected the growing disinclination of UK graduates to apply for postgraduate study, in view of their indebtedness and the counter-attraction of jobs; and it also arose from the smaller number of graduates from Greece, who had been an important source of postgraduate students in the past. The University was seeking to recruit postgraduate students from other European countries, in particular Scandinavia and Spain, with some small successes, but was unlikely to be able to reverse the trend by these measures alone. 

 112/02

These figures in combination led the University to believe that it would not recruit the number of Home/EU students for which it was contracted by HEFCE and that as a result, there would be a permanent loss of some HEFCE grant. This assumption was already incorporated in the budget for 2002/03 and in the financial forecasts.  Contracted numbers comprised all Home/EU students at the University and measures would, therefore, be taken to improve retention rates and the return rates of intermitting students. 

 113/02

The picture for applications from overseas was very different, with undergraduate applications running 43 per cent ahead of 2001/02, with particularly significant increases in Accounting, Finance and Management, Economics, Electronic Systems Engineering, Computer Science and Law.  China accounted for most of the increase, reflecting the simultaneous easing of visa requirements by the UK but tightening of requirements by the USA and Australia.  India also made a contribution.  This large surge of applications would not translate proportionately into actual admissions and numbers of acceptances were too small at this stage to be certain but the University was confident that it would increase the intake of new undergraduates from overseas by at least 10 per cent.

 114/02

At postgraduate level offers were running 87 per cent ahead of the same time in 2001/02, again mainly as a result of a huge increase from China. Applications for Masters degrees had more than doubled in Biological Sciences, Electronic Systems Engineering, Computer Science, Economics, Sociology and Language and Linguistics and more than trebled for Accounting, Finance and Management.  Again, the growth in actual admissions would be proportionately much less, but nonetheless substantial.

 115/02

To make up for the expected  cutback in HEFCE grant, and to help the University increase its surplus in 2002/03 and beyond, it would need to recruit a significantly larger number of students from overseas.  This had wide-ranging ramifications for the University, on everything from student accommodation policies, to the relative size of the different departments, and the overall image of the University, which needed to be carefully considered by the senior management group and on which there would further reports to Finance Committee in June and to the next meeting of Council in July. 

 116/02

During discussion, Council noted that the University’s success in attracting applications from overseas reflected both the fact that the University had entered the market ahead of other institutions and also that it had a high reputation abroad due to its research rating.  It was acknowledged that reliance on an overseas market carried a financial risk and reassurances were given that the University would consider carefully the impact of increasing the percentage of overseas students on campus.

 117/02

Council also noted that the Government was still aiming to have a participation rate of 50 per cent by 2010 despite the evidence of a static market for Home undergraduate students.  The number of funded places continued to rise each year and it was now claimed that the current participation rate was already running at 40 per cent.  The University, along with other institutions, would need the resources to expand both staffing and accommodation in order to meet increased student targets; it was noted that growth would take place not only at Colchester but also in Southend.

FINANCIAL  SITUATION 

HEFCE Grant Announcement 2002/03

 118/02

Council received paper C/02/22 and noted the details of the HEFCE recurrent grant for 2002/03 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 18 March 2002.

 119/02

The Director of Finance reported that the headline figures, which showed an increase of 9 per cent over 2001/02, were misleading, as they failed to reflect subtleties such as the South East Essex College and Writtle share of grant and a failure by the HEFCE to reflect the deferral of the 2002 Additional Student Number (ASN) allocation for South East Essex College.  The overall grant of £21.975m for the University reflected a cash increase of 2.8 per cent.

 120/02

The teaching grant had fallen by 3.1 per cent, reflecting holdback on both the University’s under-recruitment and on its share of South East Essex College under-recruitment.  It included an increase of 46 per cent in funding for widening participation, compared with the national average of 36 per cent.  However, inflation had been allowed at only 1.73 per cent, an effective efficiency saving of 0.77 per cent.  The Maximum Student Number (MaSN) was to be abolished from 1 August 2002, allowing universities to recruit as many Home and EU students as they wished, although student numbers in excess of the contracted FTE would only attract tuition fee income.

 121/02

The research grant, which now consolidated both QR and GR funding, had increased by 16 per cent.  This was a spectacular result which reflected the outstanding performance of academic departments in the Research Assessment Exercise (RAE).  However, only grade 5* departments had had their unit of resource protected in real terms while funding had been withdrawn completely from grade 3b departments and reduced by 67 per cent for grade 3a departments.  The HEFCE had stated as a priory its intention to restore the unit of resource for grade 4 and 5 departments from 2003/04.

 122/02

The increase in research funding was financially very significant as it set the scene for the grant level for the next five years or so.  The decrease in teaching funding was expected but would be permanently lost if the University did not recover recruitment and achieve contracted numbers; this was now a priority for 2002/03.

Budget Update and Financial Forecast

 123/02

Council received paper C/02/23 and noted the latest budgetary position for the current year and projections of the longer term position to 2004/05 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 18 March 2002.

 124/02

The Director of Finance reported that the latest forecast for 2001/02 was on target with a surplus of £1.579m, which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £1.244m approved by Council at its meeting in July 2001 (C.M.192/01 refers) and the surplus of £1.573m reported to the last meeting of Council in January 2002 (C.M.20/02 refers).  This had only been achieved as a result of constraint on expenditure.  Allowing for the one-off sale of off-campus housing, the underlying surplus was only £770k.

 125/02

The latest forecast for 2002/03 was for a surplus of £751k, but this declined to deficits of £526k in 2003/04 and £133k in 2004/05.  These figures would be adversely affected still further by the recent budget announcement of an increase in employers’ National Insurance contributions which would cost the University around £300k in a full year.  The latest figures compared with the original surpluses approved by Council in July 2001 of £1.26m in 2002/03, £1.50m in 2003/04 and £1.88m in 2004/05 (C.M.192/01 refers).  The forecast for 2002/03 represented a medium term problem rather than a crisis as a cautious approach had been made over Home and EU student numbers, assuming a steady state, whilst growth of 10 per cent had been assumed for overseas student numbers, based on increases in applications at both undergraduate and postgraduate level.  The actual budget for 2002/03 would need to be set with a much bigger surplus.  Looking further ahead, it was clear that the underlying recurrent position was out of balance and that more fundamental action was required.

 126/02

During discussion, Council noted that Finance Committee had set up a working group to look at issues arising with respect to pensions for non-academic staff.  The group would be taking a long term view and would seek the advice of experts.

FUTURE PROVISION OF MATHEMATICS WITHIN THE UNIVERSITY

 127/02

Council received paper C/02/24, comprising a covering note from the Vice-Chancellor, a note of the discussion that had taken place at Senate on 20 March 2002 and the paper that had been submitted to Senate.   The Chair informed Council that the matter had been brought to Council at this time to enable it to have the background information on the issue; to be informed of the case that had been put to Senate for closure and of the main points that had emerged from the Senate discussion; and for lay members in particular to have the opportunity to comment and seek clarifications.

 128/02

The Vice-Chancellor outlined the chronology of events so far.  Budget Sub-Committee had reviewed the position of the Department of Mathematics in late January 2002 and had concluded that as a result of poor and rapidly declining student recruitment and a low level of research income the Department would soon enter a significant and deepening structural deficit. It had also concluded, on the basis of various unsuccessful past attempts to revitalise the Department, and in view of the expected further decline in student numbers, that there was very little prospect of recovery in the foreseeable future. It had therefore decided to recommend to Senate that the Department be closed in summer 2004, that some poorly recruiting degrees including single honours Mathematics be discontinued and that a Mathematics Institute be established in order to provide a focus for mathematical and statistical research in the future.

 129/02

The Department, the Deans, Heads of Department and trade unions had been informed in late January that Budget Sub-Committee would propose closure to the Senate. Inevitably the issue had soon became widely discussed in the University but had also entered the public domain, first in the local press and then in a couple of national papers, and also in the UK profession of academic mathematicians. Because of the misleading slant given by the local press, the University had written to the heads of all local secondary schools and Further Education Colleges to set the record straight, and a copy of that letter had been sent to lay members of Council.

 130/02

The proposal had been discussed at length at Senate on 20 March 2002. Senate had decided that it wanted more time to examine the arguments and reach a view, and that it needed to be absolutely satisfied that all the relevant evidence and alternative options had been thoroughly explored before agreeing to a proposal of this importance. It had therefore proposed a Senate Inquiry, which would report to the next Senate in June. That Inquiry was being chaired by Professor Joan Busfield and its terms of reference were given in paper C/02/24. It had already started its work.

 131/02

The formal position was that Council could discontinue departments only on the recommendation of Senate. The proposal to close Mathematics was currently under consideration by Senate, so at present there was no recommendation for Council to discuss. Council would have the opportunity to consider the issue further at its meeting in July, in the light of the outcome of the Senate Inquiry and any comments submitted by  Budget Sub-Committee. 

CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME

 132/02

Council received paper C/02/25 and noted the latest position with respect to the Capital Building Programme which had been discussed by Development Committee at its meeting on 18 February 2002 and by Finance Committee at its meeting on 18 March 2002.

 133/02

The Vice-Chancellor reported further on two current projects.  Phase 1 of the Students’ Union refurbishment had been completed in early February, but had been behind schedule and well above budget. The Students’ Union would bear the cost and had had to extend their overdraft facility with the University. The start on Phase 2 would almost certainly have to be delayed, to give the Students’ Union more time to build up reserves to help fund it. There were lessons to be learned by both the University and the Students’ Union over project management and the control of costs in future projects. 

 134/02

Building 2001 was due to be completed by July 2002 and would be ready for the Departments of Accounting, Finance and Management and History to move in for the start of the new academic year.  Council was asked to approve expenditure of £200k for conversion of some of the space vacated as a result of the move into Building 2001, so that parts of other departments could be relocated into the empty space in time for 2002/03, in a way that rationalized the distribution of office space in the humanities departments.

 135/02

The Vice-Chancellor drew Council’s attention to the fact that this scheme was being added to a long list of capital building projects which had already been approved, amounting, along with the student residences, to a capital programme of over £50m over 5 years.  However, the current financial forecasts suggested that by 2005/06 a shortfall in the funding of the approved capital building programme amounting to £828k would have accumulated and the University would have to find that amount or otherwise postpone or cancel some of the projects on the approved list. 

 136/02

In addition there were a number of projects awaiting consideration which the University could not currently afford but which were essential if the University was to grow, including the Student Street, student facilities at East 15, the Research Park and additional teaching space, and others that were required if the University was simply to maintain the existing standard of facilities, such as the refurbishment of the Lecture Theatre Building.   Even if external funding was forthcoming for some of these projects, another £12.7m was needed for the projects listed for future consideration, requiring an annual surplus of £2m even on an extended time scale of 8 years and that was the minimum target for which the revised financial strategy would be designed.  If the University failed to generate that surplus there would be next to no capital building programme after 2004/05, which would render further growth very difficult, damage the University’s research capacity and undermine the quality of the students’ experience.  

 137/02

In response to a question about the payment of  bank fees for the University Quays project, the Director of Finance explained that there was a gap of some 18 months between the bank loan being agreed and the University drawing down the loan as this would not happen until the project was completed.  Although the University would not be paying interest on the loan during this period, the bank was charging a fee for an unutilised borrowing facility, which would start as soon as the loan was signed.

 138/02

RESOLVED:
that the scheme of conversion of space vacated by the move to Building 2001 at a cost of £200k be approved subject to consideration of the 2002/03 budget by Finance Committee at its June meeting.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 

 139/02

Council considered the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 20 March 2002 as set out in paper C/02/26.

Dean of the School of Science and Engineering

 140/02

RESOLVED:
that Professor David Nedwell be appointed as Dean of the School of Science and Engineering from 1 August 2002 to 31 July 2005.

MINUTES OF COMMITTEES

INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE

 141/02

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 6 February 2002.

Annual Plan and Budget 2002/03 and Forward Look 2003-06 (ISSC.MM.8-13/02)
 142/02

RESOLVED:
that the Annual Plan and Budget for 2002/03 and Forward Look for 2003-06, attached as Appendix B to the Minutes, be approved.

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

 143/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 18 February 2002.

EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP

 144/02

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 26 February 2002.

Report of Working Party on Policy Guidelines on Disability in Employment (EOSG.MM.4-8/02)

RESOLVED:

 145/02

(i)
that a separate Policy and Code of Practice on Disability in Employment be established, alongside and cross-referencing the existing Equal Opportunities Policy and Code of Practice;

 146/02

(ii)
that the draft Policy and Code of Practice on Disability in Employment, attached as Appendix A to the Minutes, be adopted.

Advertising of Clerical Posts (EOSG.MM.30-31/02)

 147/02

RESOLVED:
that, with immediate effect, the advertising of all clerical posts should be subject to the rules as specified in the Code of Practice on Equal Opportunities in Employment that such posts which are half-time or more and are for six months duration or more should be advertised internally and externally.

ARTS COMMITTEE

 148/02

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 5 March 2002.

UECLAA Museum Registration (AC.MM.12-14/02)

 149/02

RESOLVED:
that the Museum Registration application, attached as Appendix A to the Minutes, be approved.

AUDIT COMMITTEE

 150/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 5 March 2002.

STANDING COMMITTEE

 151/02

Council received and noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 11 March 2002.

Socio-Technical Research and Innovation Centre (CSC.MM.15-19/02)

 152/02

The Registrar and Secretary reported that the offer from BT had provided the University with an ideal opportunity to expand its applied research base as well as establish a presence at Adastral Park alongside other prestigious institutions.  The Centre would be a multi-disciplinary activity, building on links with the Institute for Social and Economic Research (ISER) and the Department of Electronic Systems Engineering.   It had been necessary to move quickly to take advantage of the offer of £2.179m funding from BT and the Chair of Council and the Treasurer had acted on behalf of Council to approve the establishment of the new Centre.  BTexact Technologies were supporting the Centre with a five year research programme, which covered half the costs of nine members of staff, including a Director and two Deputy Directors.  The funding from BT would be front-loaded, enabling the Centre to build up other funding sources such as the EU Framework VI Programme.  A copy of the Business Plan would be circulated to members of Council with the Minutes.

 153/02

During discussion, Council noted that the criteria for success of the Centre would include growth of the Centre’s activities, generation of income, a contribution to the University’s submission under the next RAE and enhancement of the University’s reputation. It was expected that the Centre would cover its costs and make a contribution to the University’s surplus.  The Centre would report to the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) and would be located in the Graduate School where it might undertake some teaching and postgraduate supervision, although the majority of its activity would be research.

University Premises in Southend (CSC.MM.20-25/02)

 154/02

The Registrar and Secretary reported that the proposal to lease premises in central Southend pending the completion of the new College building would enable the University to take full advantage of the opportunity offered by the Thames Gateway South Essex Partnership to play a significant role in the regeneration of the area.  The premises would provide offices, teaching space, seminar rooms and meeting rooms to be funded from the HEFCE New Technology Institute monies, together with grants from the European Social Fund and the DTLR.  The necessary funding of £30k per annum for the lease would be available shortly and it was expected that the lease would then be signed, enabling the facilities to be used with effect from September 2002.  Initial activities would include the provision of Lifelong Learning and Continuing Professional Development courses.

 155/02

During discussion, Council noted that the premises would be separate from the University’s activities at the South East Essex College and would not be used to provide student facilities, such as a Careers Advisory Service, for the University’s higher education students at the College as these were the responsibility of the College.  The University would be providing staff to manage the activities in its new facility.

FINANCE COMMITTEE (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 156/02

Council considered the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 18 March 2002. 

Tuition Fees 2002/03 (FC.MM.25-30/02)
 157/02

RESOLVED:
that the proposed level of fees, as set out in the paper attached to the Minutes, be approved.

Key Performance Indicators – Finance (FC.M.38/02)
 158/02

Council noted the Financial KPIs attached as an appendix to the Minutes.

ANNUAL REPORT FROM BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AND REGIONAL
OFFICE

 159/02

Council received the Annual Report from the Business Development and Regional Office (now the Research and Business Development Office) for the period August 2000 to December 2001 as set out in paper C/02/27.

KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

Research Income

 160/02

Council noted the details of research grants and contracts awarded during the period 1 January 2002 to 31 March 2002 as set out in paper C/02/28.

REPORT OF CHAIR’S ACTION


 161/02

Council received paper C/02/29 and ratified the action taken by the Chair since the last meeting of Council in January 2002.

Socio-Technical Research and Innovation Centre

 162/02

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the establishment of the Socio-Technical Research and Innovation Centre with effect from 1 April 2002.   

CALL FOR NOMINATIONS

 163/02

Council received and noted paper C/02/30 which invited members of Council to make nominations for new lay members of Council, new lay members of Court and for the award of Honorary Degrees.  Nominations were to be sent to the Council and Court Officer by Friday 19 July 2002.

 164/02

The Chair stressed the importance of nominations, especially for new lay members of Council, if the quality of Council members were to be maintained.  The Council and Court Officer would be writing further to lay members after the meeting.  

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

 165/02

The next meeting of Council will be held on Monday 1 July 2002 at 2.15 p.m.
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